MINUTES OF BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
WORK SESSION AND REGULAR MEETING

MAY 11, 2011
The Work Session of the Board of Commissioners of the Borough of West Cape May was called to order by Mayor Kaithern at 7:00 PM.  The Open Public Meetings Statement was read by Mayor Kaithern who then led those present in the flag salute.  Mayor Pamela Kaithern and Deputy Mayor Peter Burke answered roll call.  Commissioner Ramsey Geyer was absent.  Also in attendance:  Borough Clerk Elaine Wallace, Engineer Ray Roberts, and Solicitor Frank Corrado.
WORK SESSION
ENGINEER’S REPORT:  Ray Roberts reviewed the monthly report for May.  There is a chance of having the most recent USDA application funded earlier than last informed.
OLD BUSINESS

Water System Study:  Mayor Kaithern announced the water loss for the first quarter of 2011 was only 9%.  She also announced the replacement meter at Wilbraham Park won’t be available until September or October due to manufacturing time.  Cape May City opted to close the water meter at Wilbraham Park until the replacement can be installed.  Cape May conferred with their water professionals, and Fire Chief before closing it.  The water was monitored afterward and a decrease in pressure was noticed, but resolved itself after about 10 minutes.  No water will flow through that meter at all, which should help prove the Borough’s theory the meter was defective.  The general consensus among the water professionals is the closing won’t affect WCM customers at all.  
NEW BUSINESS:
Open Public Meetings Act – Bill S-1351:  Solicitor Corrado reviewed a memo he supplied outlining the changes proposed in the bill.  While the bill has some good points such as increased penalties, they don’t outweigh the disadvantages inherent in the bill.  The Board will consider a resolution on the consent agenda to oppose the bill.
Catastrophic Occurrence Water Adjustment Ordinance:  Mayor Kaithern asked if the Board would like to consider clarifying language with regard to catastrophic occurrence adjustments.  Solicitor Corrado will prepare a draft of language to help differentiate between catastrophic occurrences and those that could be avoided through diligence and proper maintenance.  
REVIEW OF REGULAR MEETING:  Mayor Kaithern reviewed the Consent Agenda and Non-Consent agenda items.   Ordinance 462-11 was removed to allow further revision to the ordinance.  Engineer Roberts will provide information on DOT planting seasons to Solicitor Corrado.
The Work Session portion of the meeting was adjourned at 7:34 PM and the Regular Meeting convened at 7:37 PM.

CONSENT AGENDA:  On motion of Deputy Mayor Burke, seconded by Mayor Kaithern, the following Consent Agenda was unanimously approved on roll call vote.
Minutes: 
April 27, 2011 Work Session and Regular Meeting

Ordinances for Introduction and Publication: Scheduled for Second Reading and Public Hearing on June 8, 2011 at 7:00 PM
460-11
An Ordinance Repealing Chapter 10-3 of the Revised General Ordinances of the Borough of West Cape May

461-11
An Ordinance Amending Section 27-27.15 of the Revised General Ordinances of the Borough of West Cape May Regarding Outdoor Dining Hours

Resolutions:

73-11
Resolution in Opposition to Senate Bill No. 1351
74-11
Raffle License to Cape May Technical School After Prom

75-11
Insertion of a Special Item of Revenue Pursuant to NJSA 40A:4-87, Chapter 159 – Clean Communities

76-11
Bill Payment

NON-CONSENT AGENDA
ORDINANCES FOR SECOND READING AND PUBLIC HEARING: None
COMMISSIONER REPORTS

Deputy Mayor Burke reported on the Environmental Commission’s annual clean up of Sunset Boulevard.  He also reported on Arbor Day activities sponsored by the Shade Tree Commission last week.  

Mayor Kaithern reminded everyone of the annual yard sale this Saturday.  A list of the participating addresses will be posted on the website and available in Borough Hall.  The extension of gas to the western part of town is moving along.  The application will be posted on the NJ Register and a 30 day public comment period will follow.  If all goes well, the work can begin shortly thereafter.  Mayor Kaithern announced the West Cape May Elementary School was awarded “Choice School” status, granting 14 slots to allow students from other districts to attend.  State funding follows the student which could be financially beneficial for the school.  All the slots were filled by the close of the deadline.
PUBLIC PORTION:
Kathy Gallagher, 629 West Drive, asked if West Cape May has applied for or acquired stimulus funding to help alleviate drainage problems in the municipality.  Engineer Roberts explained the USDA grant application discussed in his monthly report is the stimulus funding the Borough has been trying to obtain.  That application is for sewer extension and to obtain two new meters for water leaving WCM (one going into Cape May Point and one into Lower Township) not for drainage.  Mrs. Gallagher asked for information on an October 2007 discussion about sanitary sewer and water main improvements and remote water meters.  Mayor Kaithern explained that work was part of improvements that have been ongoing since 2001 and have been funded by USDA grants.  Mrs. Gallagher stated that her calculation of the water loss was 4%, not the 9% reported by the Borough.  There was some discussion of the source of her figures and her computations.  Mrs. Gallagher went on to question the affect of turning off the Wilbraham Park meter that her data says accounts for 42% of the water into West Cape May.  She was advised the meter measures water leaving West Cape May and there was no effect on the system other than a brief drop in pressure, because the water system is a closed loop system.  Cape May plans to take another reading on May 16th to make sure everything is working properly.  Water will flow in and out of WCM through the 4 remaining meters.  Kathy Gallagher quoted several newspaper articles from January 2011 about the faulty meter and the plan to replace it and was incensed that the Mayor did not remember the statements she was quoting.  She asked if the replacement meter would be installed in the fall.  She was advised Cape May has stated the manufacturer anticipates production to be complete in September or October of 2011.  
Bud McDonough, 135 Third Avenue, expressed his concern that the comment period was getting argumentative and suggested everyone make an effort to have sensible discussion and show common courtesy.  Mr. McDonough wanted to know what agency oversees municipalities and looks into misuse of funds.  He was advised the DLGS in the Department of Community Affairs oversees municipal government.  Mr. McDonough again suggested the Borough pay Cape May only for the water it meters to its customers and keep the remaining money in a special account until it is determined who is at fault for the water loss issue.  Mr. McDonough spoke in support of the volunteer fire company and the important service they provide the community.  He did not like the Borough’s negativity toward the VFC.  Mr. McDonough felt Commissioner Geyer is doing a great job with the VFC and felt the other commissioners should keep to their own departments to avoid tension. 
Leonard Wilmore, 217 Second Avenue, introduced himself as a new resident who will be transitioning to West Cape May over the summer.  He’s looking forward to living here and being part of the community.

Pat Tucker, 435 Third Avenue, asked if the Mayor had heard anything from the County Engineer about the drainage problem on Bayshore Road near her house.  The Mayor hasn’t heard, but suggested Mrs. Tucker keep reminding the County Engineer about her concerns. 

John Houser, 601 Park Boulevard, asked the status of possible extension of the sidewalk on Park Boulevard.  Engineer Roberts advised him the Borough did not receive the grant funding so the project is on hold until the next grant cycle.  Mr. Houser also asked if something could be done to get the townhouse project on Broadway completed.  The Planning/Zoning Board and Commissioner Geyer have looked to see if the Borough had any options.  Lastly, he asked for a synopsis of the water situation, which Mayor Kaithern provided.
John Rowley, 123 Emerald Avenue, asked questions about the process the Borough uses for billing and reports and who is responsible for it.  He asked what caused the decrease in the first quarter and was advised the experts have been unable to determine the cause.  Mr. Rowley suggested the Borough continue to pursue that line of investigation.  He also asked questions about the meter at Wilbraham Park being taken out of service and how that would affect the other meters and whether it could be brought back online if necessary.  Engineer Roberts felt closing that meter will help isolate the problem but it could be opened at any time if necessary.  He also asked if the Borough has ever had a forensic accountant go over the procedures used by the employees and suggested maybe they are committing some type of fraud or deception.  He asked the Mayor to have a report prepared to compare against the calculations Kathy Gallagher did.  
John Houser, 601 Park Boulevard, asked if the work session portion of the meeting was open to the public and suggested it be held in the main room instead of the caucus room.  Bud McDonough supported this request.  The board will consider changing, but feels the conference table is a more conducive environment for discussion and dialogue.  The work sessions are held in the main room when attendance requires it.

Kathy Gallagher, 629 West Drive, asked the Borough to use the same usage report she does when calculating the loss because she feels it’s more accurate.  She also mentioned that less meters are turned on during the 1st and 4th quarters which could be a factor.

John Rowley, 123 Emerald Avenue, asked the procedure for releasing closed session minutes.  Closed Session minutes are released when the reason for confidentiality no longer exists.  Mr. Rowley was advised if he puts in an OPRA request for closed session minutes, the Clerk and Solicitor will review the minutes in question for release.  
When no one else wished to speak, the meeting was adjourned at 9:13 PM on motion of Mayor Kaithern, seconded by Deputy Mayor Burke. 
Respectfully submitted,

Elaine L. Wallace, RMC

Borough Clerk
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